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Inside: 
 

* A garden reborn ð Christine and Rupert 

Wilcox Baker 

* Armchair exploration ð Verdin Park 

* Allestree Park ð childhood memories 

* Caldwellõs Nursery in the twentieth century 

* Dahlias and plant names 

* A Grand Chicken Coop in Cheshire 

 

Future  events and gardens open : 
 

* Coming soon - CGT Online talks ð 

Autumn/Winter 

* Planthunters Fair ðDorothy Clive 30th/31st 

August ð book online 

* Gardens open Abbeywood, Ness and 

Rode Hallð no booking required 

* Bodnant, Capesthorne and Norton 

Priory ð book online  
*  

 

 
 

In July, Cheshire gardens started opening up to 

visitors and I tried to visit as many as I could and 
Julia Whitfield visited Lane End Cottage Gardens. 

The gardens had been kept going, often by only 

one or two gardeners, who had worked their 
socks off (one head gardener had done 115 days 

without a break). They had done a tremendous 

job, but how on earth had they kept on top of all 
that grass. Obviously, they had had to prioritise 

and certain areas had been left, but overall the  

gardens were looking good. It rained a lot in July 

but it was still lovely to be out there, with roses, 
clematis, lawns and trees looking particularly 

good. In early August some volunteers and some 

gardeners who had been on furlough were 
starting to come back. 
 

Iõd been visiting Lyme Park  for walks for several 

weeks, but suddenly the garden was open and I  
was able to visit twice. The Head Gardener, 

Sarah Witt and one other gardener had done a  
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great job (normally itõs 4 gardeners and 70 

volunteers). The pī ce de r®sistance was the 

Italian garden (above), with herbaceous plants 
replacing the normal bedding, including 

Campanula, Sidalcea, Salvia nemerosa, Achillea ôLilac 

Beautyõ and A. ôMoonshine, Rudbeckia and much 
more. The terraces in front of the house had 

been planted up with bedding plants and were 

looking smart, (see below) with Calendula, Dahlia, 
Penstemon and pink anemones. It was possible to 

walk round the lake and look back to the house 

and then round to the herbaceous borders, with 
Helenium, Salvia nemorosa, daylilies, Achillea and 

Phlox. 
 

 

 
 

Although outside Cheshire Iõve always been fond 

of Wollerton Old hall  in Shropshire and in 

Lockdown it was possible to visit without too 
many crowds. It was well worth a 120 mile round 

trip. It was looking stunning; most had been done 

by the Head Gardener working on his own, 
though volunteers were starting to come back.  

The courtyard had huge tubs of Hydrangea 

paniculata surrounded by petunias. At the side 
were stunning hollyhocks (below).  
 

 

 

Then into the main part of the garden, starting 

with mauve and white planting, with lots of 

Clematis and Phlox. There were masses of roses, 
including the view down from the summer house 

where they were mixed with Nepeta. The hot 

borders were stunning as usual, with Rudbeckia, 
day lilies, cannas, banana plants and dahlias. 
 

 
 

At the bottom of the garden is a long walk going 

across the garden with arches covered with roses 
and clematis (above). Then back past the main 

herbaceous border and into the Font Garden 

with its loggia and simple planting with white 
Agapanthus. The rill garden was looking stylish as 

usual, with box balls and white petunias. The 

plant area was open and looking good, but 
somehow, I resisted. 
 

Again, I visited Dunham Massey  in the rain. 

Initially there had been only two gardeners coping 
with it all, but they had started to bring in two 

gardeners on any one day, one gardening, one on 
the gate. There was a one-way system in 

operation and we approached the Winter 

Garden from a different angle; the trees and 
hydrangeas looked great in the rain.  
 

 

 
Yew in the main lawn at Dunham Massey 
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In the main garden, the grass was looking 

beautiful, with tulip trees, yews and other 

specimen trees spread across the lawn. In the 
rose garden it was the Clematis over the arches 

and arbour that was looking particularly good. I 

visited the orangery to see if I could find any of 
Patriciaõs exotics (see page 11); unfortunately it 

was closed but there were plenty of interesting 

pots outside.  
 

And finally, to Tatton . Weõd been told that 

there was no summer planting. Some borders 

were empty but many had been sown with 
wildflower seed which was looking very pretty 

(see front page). But there is such a good 

structure at Tatton. It was a beautiful day and 
sunlight was filtering through the trees in the 

arboretum and catching the acers in the Japanese 

Garden. Like Dunham the lawns were looking 
good, dotted with specimen trees (below). 
 

 

 

Although the place was very busy later, the 

garden was mostly very quiet and peaceful, with a 
few families enjoying the surroundings. 
 

Overall, I think the gardeners have been doing a 

tremendous job and they and their staff and 
volunteers need to be encouraged in these very 

difficult times. 

Text and photos Sue Eldridge  
 

Lane End Cottage Gardens revisited  
 

 
Ozzy the cat showing the way 

On 17 July 2019 a group from Cheshire Gardens 

Trust visited these gardens on the outskirts of 

Lymm.  Almost a year later my sister and I 
decided to take advantage of the reduction of 

lockdown restrictions and visited the gardens on 

one of the open weekends.  We went on a 
pleasant Saturday afternoon and found we were 

the only 2 visitors there, so lockdown 

restrictions were thankfully not necessary.  The 
owners welcomed us and were happy to chat 

before we began our tour, at first being careful to 

follow the one-way system. 
 

 
 

As it was the same time of year as CGTõs visit, 

the plants in the garden were more or less as 

seen then, but the kitchen garden seemed far 
more productive this time.  Perhaps the owners 

had had more time to establish this as the usual 

visits and courses had not been able to take 
place.  My sister was particularly taken by the 

Cornus controversa ôVariegataõ (Wedding Cake 

Tree) while I admired Clematis ôGeneral Sikorskiõ 
(above), Eucryphia lucida ôBallerinaõ (below) and 

the Daphne x transatlantica, the last one said to 

flower for about 8 months of the year.  
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One of the ponds was covered in pond weed and 

we spent a happy few minutes trying to count the 

number of frogs resting there, heads just 
appearing through the weed.   
 

After a very pleasant hour wandering around 

(though deprived of cake and tea/coffee because 
of the restrictions) we left, just enjoying a final 

look back at the orchard.   

The gardens are usually open the second 
weekend of the month until October.  Details 

may be found on the website 

https://laneendcottagegardens.co.uk 
 or by phoning 01925 752618. 
 

Text and photos Julia Whitfield  

 
Looking back at the orchard 

 

A Garden Re-born  
Christine and Rupert Wilcox Baker gave us a taster of 

their garden makeover in the June edition of the 
newsletter but here they give us the full story. 
 

Climate change predictions suggest that we will 

see greater extremes of weather. Serious 
regional flooding and record-setting high 

temperatures in recent years look like a 
confirmation of these forecasts. But, these 

headline events perhaps obscure whatõs 

happening in our own gardens. In the autumn and 
winter of 2017/18 our garden and the adjoining 

paddock became very flooded after exceptional 

rain. Large sections of the garden were 
underwater for several weeks (see below). 
 

 

 
 

We lost a lot of plants to the flood and then, in 

the drought of summer 2018, we lost more. At 
that time, we had a typical middle-England garden 

comprising large beds and borders of shrubs, 

small trees and other perennials. But, we also had 
lots of invasive weed species in the beds and 

paths and, in the ôwar-on-weedsõ, we were clearly 

losing. This all prompted a long overdue rethink 
and redesign. 

 
A blank canvas 

The first decision was to install land drains across 
the garden in anticipation of wetter winters. The 

damage caused by digging trenches provided the 

impetus to start again with a fundamentally new 
design. We decided, as we have no plans to 

move, that this was an opportunity to do some 

future-proofing. We wanted something much 
more manageable and enjoyable, without the 

stress of constant excessive weeding and bending. 

We also however wanted to keep the cottage 
garden feel and make sure there was still plenty 

of mixed planting.  
 

The plan we put together was driven by the 
concept of a kitchen garden comprising raised 

beds which would allow for both ornamental and 

food planting. Central to the design were three 
elements - an ornamental greenhouse, raised 

beds and paths. That meant no lawns, no borders 

and no specimen trees. Underpinning the look of 
the garden were the functional principles of low 

maintenance and ergonomic beds.  Constructing 

the garden would be DIY where possible to 
minimise the cost. 
 

 

https://laneendcottagegardens.co.uk/

